Minutes of the Patient Participation Group Meeting
Monday 30 July 2018
Present

Patients:- Mr Peter Hunt, Mr Peter Daniel, Mr Alan Jones,  Mrs Elaine McBride, Mrs Eileen Hume, Mr Keith Lindsay and KH

Dr Helen Kini – GP Partner, Mrs Peta Murphy – Practice Manager and Mrs Chris Pengelly – Office Manager
1. Apologies   

Apologies were received from Nigel Ashton, Richard Llewellyn and Elly Gibbs

2.   Primary Care Quality Scheme Work Programme for 2018/19
Peta asked the Group if they had any feedback on this programme, details of which had been circulated to all by email on 5 July.  KH enquired about the Repeat Ordering scheme and the review of 5 per 1000 per week being reviewed.  Peta explained that this is something our prescription clerks have always done and gave the example of a prescription slip being sent in unticked.  We contact the patient to check what they require rather than simply assuming it is all itmes on the list.  KH asked about Poly-pharmacy and Dr Kini advised that this is something our new Clinical pharmacist is helping us with.  Otherwise everyone agreed the work scheme was a full programme and there was nothing anyone wished to add.
3.  Our new Clinical Pharmacist – Mr Rocco Hadland

Rocco was introduced on screen and it was noted that he will generally be working in the practice on Thursdays each week.  He will see patients to carry out medication reviews and for the management of chronic diseases as well as supporting the GPs with medication issues in the practice.  KH enquired about auditing of poly-pharmacy and Dr Kini advised that this is an issue Rocco can help us with.   KH was interested to know about the use of “lifestyle medication” - advice and signposting to other support services.  Dr Kini advised that we do signpost patient to services such as Weightwatchers/Slimming world and smoking cessation, as well as specialist education services for conditions such as Diabetes.  KH commented that she had found the Diabetes education service to be preferable to Weightwatchers as the Diabetes education provided information on nutrition.   
Keith Lindsay enquired what Rocco does for the rest of the week and Dr Kini advised that he works in other Wirral practices.  Peta advised that Rocco will come to a future Patient Group meeting as he is keen to meet the full practice team.
4.  Care Navigation

Peta and Dr Kini explained that like all practices across the NHS Upton Group Practice is experiencing consistently rising demand for services and we need to review the way we provide services so that we ensure that the patient is helped by the most appropriate person.   Dr Kini advised that this issue is being rolled out nationally as demand has risen so much that clinicians are struggling to meet it right across the country.  The aim of this initiative is to navigate patients to the right healthcare professional at the first point of contact.  There are many issues that don’t require a GP appointment such as following up a referral, repeat medication and sick notes, or issues that can more appropriately be dealt with by a Practice Nurse – such as an Asthma review – and we aim to direct these appropriately so that GP appointments can be used by those who really do need them.   
Alan expressed the view that if more issues were to be dealt with by telephone we needed more telephone appointments.  Dr Kini explained that Care Navigation is not so much about patients not coming in to the practice as seeing the appropriate person when they do.   
Dr Kini outlined that the practice is increasing the availability of Healthcare Assistant time – and skilling the team of three Healthcare Assistants to the same level so that they can all do things such as dressings, ear syringing and ECGS thereby releasing Nurse time previously spent on these issues to take on things from the GPs such as reviews of contraception and chronic disease management.  It is a case of everyone working smarter.   Group members raised concerns that there may be grey areas.  Dr Kini explained that we have a protocol for Care Navigation and if there is any ambiguity over any issue raised the default is that it will go to a GP.  KH said it may be helpful for patients to have a copy of the protocol so they would know how their request could be handled.
Whilst we have some initial script ideas how the conversation to request an appointment actually goes will depend on the response from the patient.   We are prepared for patients to advise that they don’t wish to give information on their condition.  

Alan and Elaine expressed the view that our Reception staff are very pleasant and helpful and had confidence that they would ask the questions politely.  KH said that education about the new system is key and Peta explained that we have a patient newsletter ready to go out outlining the new system and will publicise this on our website and, as KH had suggested, with posters in the practice.  Peta explained that she and Chris had been to see the system in operation at The Warrens Medical Centre and there they feel the system is a success because they publicised it extensively before they implemented it.   

KH asked about patients with disabilities and Dr Kini explained that the Reception staff come to know these patients over time and are often aware if something is not right with their health.   Chris explained the system of alerts for Special Patients who are on End of Life care.  Dr Kini highlighted that we always have the capacity to treat an urgent case and outlined the GP Board system.  This is a list on the clinical computer system where patient concerns are recorded and it is reviewed by the Duty Doctor throughout the day.  They may triage – for example advise that the patient goes to a local pharmacy, may ring the patient and agree to leave a prescription or may call them in to be seen (or use other options) depending upon what is appropriate.  There are often about 70 patient contacts per day via the Board system.  
Elaine expressed concern about the patients who don’t like to make a fuss or make contact often who can suddenly go into crisis and Dr Kini advised that the GPs are aware of this issue.  Dr Kini also highlighted the fact that clinicians can now access hospital data via the practice system – which is invaluable.  KH asked if patients can also see this via Patient online access and was advised that this is not the case.

Dr Kini reported that access to GP records is now available online to the Extended Access GP service at the local hubs – where patients can access routine appointments up to 8pm each weekday after the patient’s own surgery closes at 6.30pm. This service is also available from 8am to 8pm on weekends and bank holidays and we do now offer this option to patients if we have no appointments at the practice.  Alan said this was a useful service for patients who work.  Elaine asked about the Out of Hours service and Dr Kini clarified that this operates from 6.30pm until 8am for emergencies but the Extended Access appointments at the hubs until 8pm are for routine bookings.
Peter Daniel asked about the Named GP and Dr Kini advised that the named GP is still allocated to patients.  However because we work as a Group Practice patients can see any GP here.

Peta ran through the Healthwatch signposting website and advised that the cards with the information on will be used in support of Care Navigation.    KH raised concerns over those who did not have access to the internet and it was noted that the telephone numbers of the services can be written down for these patients.

KH asked if there could be a screen in the practice for general use by patients.  Peta advised that a system had been trialled in a number of Wirral practices a couple of years previously whereby kiosks has been installed with simple information on such as bus timetables and things like the Healthwatch website but sadly they had not been used.   KH felt this was due to lack of experience of users and the requirement for training.  
Keith suggested that the Healthwatch website information would be useful in a practice newsletter.

5. The new blood test arrangements from 1 August

The leaflet on the new service was reviewed.  Alan expressed concern that there is no access to a walk-in service for patients in West Wirral – as the afternoon sessions at the Warrens are prebookable.  Peta advised that patients can attend any of the facilities listed in the leaflet.  Alan was concerned that to go to the other walk-in-centres West Wirral residents had to drive.  KH also pointed out that there is no direct bus route to The Warrens Medical Centre.  Concerns were aired about parking charges at West Kirby and countered by the fact that there is now no need to pay parking charges at Arrowe Park Hospital.   KH expressed concern that all patients wishing to book appointments for blood tests must come through the practice and this will put a huge demand on the phone lines.  Chris explained that if patients are seen and referred for a blood test they will be able to book it on the way out of the practice so need not ring in.  Peta stated that the system had come full circle as several years ago when we had phlebotomy sessions at the practice on Mondays and Thursdays we had done the booking via the practice.  KH felt that demand has now risen and Care navigation will also add to demand on the phone system.   She felt it would be better to have a central number to take the bookings.  Peta highlighted that the Domiciliary bookings through the new system would be far easier and quicker, taking demand off the phone system.  
Eileen wondered if the pattern of appointments and walk-in sessions had been set for socio-economic reasons.  Alan asked who had drawn up this new system.  Peta advised that our Federation had worked on it closely with Wirral Community Trust – who have managed the Phlebotomy contract for the past few years and who obviously have a good overview of the demand in the system.  It is phlebotomists from Wirral Community Trust who will be providing the service.

Alan clarified that there is now no service at Arrowe Park and this was confirmed.  Keith clarified that if the hospital required a blood test a patient could use any of these venues and this was confirmed.  Elaine commented that it is positive that there is access to phlebotomy services right across the week and in a variety of locations.
KH expressed the view that the new service is a step backward in terms of accessibility and asked specifically that this be minuted.  Alan stated that the leaflet does not say Upton Group Practice.  Peta advised this was a generic leaflet but we can easily add our practice name.

6.  Any Other Business
6.1 Patient Online Access   - Alan asked what other members present felt about Patient Online Access since the recent change.  The general consensus was that it is far less user-friendly and far more difficult to order repeat medications on.   Peta reported that she had received a complaint in writing about this and would be relaying concerns on to our clinical system provider – EMIS – so will include these points.  

6.2  Nurse appointments online   Alan asked why Nurse appointments are not available via online booking.  Peta explained that these require different lengths of time for different types of appointment and also at times dual booking of GP time alongside the Nurse and we don’t release Nurse appointments online because of these issues.  
6.3 Federations   Eileen expressed the view that our Federation seems to be working very positively.  Dr Kini agreed that there is a strong push from the Federation on the third sector and charities – where we can often access services that are not available elsewhere – such as the Community Connectors service we have linked with recently.
6.4   Patient confidentiality   KH raised a concern over the issue of patient confidentiality as we go into Care Navigation – particularity at the Reception desk if people are queuing and reception staff are asking for a reason for the appointment.  Chris advised that if a patient wishes to speak confidentially they could be taken to a consulting room.  KH suggested that patients could make a written note of why they needed an appointment to save having to say it out loud.  

6.5  Online bookable appointments  Keith asked about the online bookable slots.  It was noted that these ask for a reason for booking and maybe we need to review these to ensure that the reasons given tie in with the principles of Care navigation.  It was noted that we cannot simply delete this type of slot from our appointment book due to our contractual obligation to have online booking available to patients.
Dr Kini closed the meeting by advising that we would meet again in the autumn to feedback how Care Navigation is going.

PAGE  
1

